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On May 24, 2002, at a summit meeting
in Moscow, Russian President Vladimir
Putin and U.S. President George W.
Bush signed a treaty and issued a decla-
ration of political accommodation
promising, in Bush’s words, to “liqui-
date the legacy of the Cold War.” That is,
of course, an appealing phrase and an
aspiration every reasonable person will
endorse. But it is certainly not an immi-
nent accomplishment–not yet even the
predominant trend. 

The underlying reality is that U.S. mil-
itary forces are being prepared for ex-
tended confrontation, not political ac-
commodation. Their projected capabili-
ties are inherently provocative not only
to Russia, but to China as well. They are
also vulnerable to Russian and Chinese
reactions, particularly in space, where
some of the most critical assets are
based. Soothing rhetoric cannot inde½-
nitely obscure the ominous implications.

It is time for everyone to pay attention. 
The treaty negotiated in Moscow lim-

its the number of strategic nuclear war-
heads that are to be operationally de-
ployed by their respective military estab-
lishments on December 31, 2012– on
which day the treaty expires. At ½rst
glance, that appears to establish the
principle of legal restraint for both nu-
clear forces. But the treaty sets no signi½-
cant limit on destructive capabilities.
The imposed ceiling of 2,200 operation-
ally deployed nuclear warheads permits
the United States, for instance, a suf½-
cient number of immediately available
nuclear weapons to destroy much of the
Russian nuclear arsenal in a ½rst strike–
and to simultaneously devastate Russia’s
conventional forces, political leadership,
and industrial base. Moreover, the treaty
covers only those weapons that are pres-
ent at the operational bases of intercon-
tinental range forces, allowing both sig-
natories to retain ‘reserve’ inventories
greatly in excess of the 2,200 warhead
ceiling. Reserve warheads could be ‘up-
loaded’ onto delivery vehicles and re-
turned to immediately available status in
a short period of time.

So, for the foreseeable future, both na-
tions will retain nuclear weapons far in
excess of the number needed for any
conceivable purpose–and there are no
supplementary restraints. As a result,
compliance with the treaty will not
meaningfully diminish the lethal poten-
tial of either nation’s nuclear force. Nor
will the treaty establish an equitable or
stable strategic balance, since Russia
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does not have the resources to safely
maintain its nuclear forces at the size
and alert rates envisaged by the United
States. Over time, a deteriorating
Russian arsenal will become increasingly
vulnerable to preemptive attack, particu-
larly as the United States undertakes
planned modernization of nuclear forces
and the deployment of missile defenses.

If this agreement were seriously ex-
pected to carry any burden whatsoever,
it would not pass even the most rudi-
mentary scrutiny. Despite its glaring in-
adequacies, Congress appears poised to
ratify the Moscow Treaty, no questions
asked.

It is tempting, of course, to believe
that the spirit of accommodation rhetor-
ically proclaimed in Moscow might
gradually dissolve the operational con-
frontation of the two nuclear forces that
has prevailed continuously since the
1950s. To achieve that result, all weapons
would have to be consigned to secure
storage; none could be held available for
immediate use; and preparations for
massive, rapidly enacted retaliation
would have to be decisively terminated.
If all that were to occur, managerial con-
trol of each arsenal would be assured at a
much higher standard than currently
prevails, and the practical signi½cance of
residual disparities between them would
be substantially diminished. That would
come much closer to liquidating danger-
ous legacies.

Unfortunately, the Bush administra-
tion appears to have no interest in alter-
ing either the Cold War con½guration of
the U.S. nuclear arsenal or the Cold War
mindset that underlies it. 

Under the current planning guidance
issued for U.S. nuclear forces, thousands
of nuclear weapons are to be maintained
inde½nitely on continuous alert status.
Those forces will continue to retain the
capacity to devastate any foe on a few-

minutes notice. As at the height of the
Cold War, their massively destructive
½repower will be directed primarily
against Russia and China, even if that
fact is not announced as bluntly as it
once was. Moreover, the American nu-
clear arsenal will be coupled with in-
creasingly capable conventional forces,
able to undertake increasingly intrusive
operations on a global scale. The tradi-
tional emphasis on responding to ag-
gression is being overlaid with a new
stress on initiating attacks against terror-
ist networks and ‘evil’ states suspected
of seeking weapons of mass destruction.
The forces instructed to develop and
preserve this array of capabilities are
supported by a U.S. defense budget larg-
er than the combined defense expendi-
tures of the twenty-½ve countries ranked
next highest in defense spending. 

Theses forces, moreover, are being
directed by increasingly nationalistic se-
curity policies. The Bush administration
has conducted an assault on the major
elements of the multilateral legal frame-
work that had been developed to regu-
late security policies and force deploy-
ments. The United States abrogated the
Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty, which
stood for thirty years as a widely ac-
knowledged pillar of restraint. It forced
termination of efforts to negotiate a
compliance protocol for the Biological
Weapons Convention. It has repeatedly
denigrated and refused to ratify the
Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty, despite
international consensus on the necessity
of such a ban. Some senior Bush of½cials
have even publicly questioned the nega-
tive security assurances that previous
administrations issued in support of the
Nuclear Nonproliferation Treaty. 

These policies are a sharp departure
from past administrations of both par-
ties, and do not reflect majority senti-
ment as measured in opinion polls. The
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American political system has neverthe-
less not responded to this dramatic shift
in policy and approach; for the moment,
the political system appears to be far
more interested in wielding effective
force than in promoting global reassur-
ance.

There is good reason to expect that a
more balanced attitude will eventually
emerge. Globalization, particularly the
attendant process of economic engage-
ment, creates a strong incentive to pur-
sue seriously the political accommoda-
tion declared at the Moscow summit.
The impulse for assertive superiority
emanating from the American military
planning system is not realistic and does
not reflect the broader interests of the
United States. A democratic process
worthy of the name will eventually have
to represent those interests, and in doing
so will have to pursue equitable accom-
modation not just with Russia, but with
China and all of the other major soci-
eties currently outside of our alliance
system. 

There are serious questions, however,
as to how gracefully the necessary ad-
justments might occur. There could be
some painful lessons along the way. 

One implication of the Moscow sum-
mit is that Russia will pursue incremen-
tal accommodation over some period of
time. In the initial stages, that effort will
require Russia to accept both the inequi-
table force balances that will result from
the Moscow treaty and signi½cant insti-
tutional discrimination imposed by the
nato–Russia Council Agreement an-
nounced in Rome shortly after the Mos-
cow summit. That implicit strategy re-
flects an impressively prudent judgment
in the face of what Russian leaders in
earlier times would undoubtedly have
treated as hostile provocation. By toler-
ating some immediate indignity, the
Russians have gained time to try to in-

duce the United States and its allies to be
more forthcoming than they currently
intend. Meanwhile there is no speci½c
situation likely to generate a sudden con-
frontation with the United States, and
the stark disparities in military invest-
ment will not become urgently danger-
ous to Russia for another decade or so.

In the long run, however, if the strate-
gy of incremental accommodation does
not produce solid results, future Russian
leaders are likely to devise a more force-
ful reaction. They cannot advertise that
possibility without undermining the ef-
fort to achieve meaningful accommoda-
tion, but the logic they are likely to use is
already visible in China. 

In recent years, China has pursued
economic accommodation with all the
industrial democracies much more as-
sertively and effectively than has Russia.
That effort was consolidated with Chi-
na’s entry into the World Trade Organi-
zation. China’s attempts to establish
corresponding security arrangements
have not been successful, however.
There are no treaties regulating its secu-
rity relationship with the United States,
and China considers the most relevant
political document–a 1982 communiqué
intended to limit arms sales to Taiwan–
to have been violated by the United
States. Many Chinese of½cials view U.S.
military planning projections with grow-
ing alarm and have concluded that China
is now the principal target for the ad-
vanced capabilities the United States is
developing. These of½cials worry that
the U.S. ballistic missile defense pro-
gram is a direct threat to the minimal
nuclear deterrent force that China has
chosen to maintain. 

Unlike the Russians, who have the
option of playing for time, the Chinese
are confronted with the prospect of
near-term confrontation over the status
of Taiwan–a reasonable assessment in
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light of the identi½cation of a conflict
over Taiwan as one of a handful of ‘im-
mediate contingencies’ in the U.S. Nucle-
ar Posture Review. The Chinese are espe-
cially concerned that increasingly so-
phisticated American capabilities for
preemptive attack might be used to sup-
port Taiwanese independence.

Although it is common in the United
States to depict China as a rising power
bent on regional domination, the securi-
ty assessments provided by Chinese
leaders are much more circumspect.
Their central planning documents iden-
tify internal economic development as
the overriding national priority, and
frankly admit the constraint this impos-
es on military development. After allow-
ing defense expenditures to decline for
the ½rst ½fteen years of its economic re-
form program, China began to increase
its defense effort in the 1990s. Still, Chi-
na’s military investment remains sub-
stantially below that of the United
States, certainly in absolute amount and
probably as a percentage of overall de-
fense spending as well. 

The maintenance of a large U.S. nucle-
ar arsenal, coupled with advanced space
systems including missile defenses, cre-
ates concern in Beijing about the surviv-
ability of the Chinese nuclear deterrent.
In the necessarily pessimistic assessment
of the weaker party, China’s leaders are
compelled to consider whether the de-
ployment of missile defense systems
might allow the much stronger United
States, perhaps during a crisis over Tai-
wan, to become con½dent that it could
conduct a disarming ½rst strike against
China’s two-dozen or so intercontinen-
tal ballistic missiles (icbms). The Chi-
nese worry that the United States might
believe that missile defenses would be
able to intercept in flight any Chinese
missiles that were not destroyed on the
ground. The United States could also use

space-based surveillance, reconnais-
sance, and precision strike assets to ½nd
and destroy the mobile icbms that Chi-
na hopes to deploy in the next eight to
ten years, in order to increase the surviv-
ability of its deterrent.

The Chinese were particularly alarmed
by a 1998 long-range planning document
released by the then United States Space
Command (usspacecom). That docu-
ment outlined a concept called global en-
gagement–a combination of global sur-
veillance, missile defense, and space-
based strike capabilities that would en-
able the United States to undertake ef-
fective preemption anywhere in the
world and would deny similar capability
to any other country. 

usspacecom was frank about the
controversial nature of such a proposal.
“At present,” the authors wrote, “the
notion of weapons in space is not consis-
tent with U.S. national policy. Planning
for the possibility [of weapons in space]
is a purpose of this plan should our civil-
ian leadership decide that the applica-
tion of force from space is in our nation-
al interest.”

Most recently, prominent civilian
of½cials have endorsed the change of
policy that would be required to pursue
the usspacecom vision. The congres-
sionally mandated Commission to As-
sess United States National Security
Space Management and Organization
warned of a “Pearl Harbor in space” un-
less the United States developed the ca-
pability to “project power in, through,
and from space.” Secretary of Defense
Donald Rumsfeld, who chaired the
Commission before his nomination,
identi½ed outer space as one of a small
number of key goals for defense trans-
formation and implemented many of the
organizational recommendations con-
tained in the Space Commission report.
The Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of
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Staff, Air Force General Richard Myers,
is the former Commander in Chief of
usspacecom and a strong proponent
of global engagement. Under Rumsfeld
and Myers, the Defense Department has
imposed changes in doctrine, organiza-
tion, and budgets in support of a global
engagement capability. The Department
drafted a new Nuclear Posture Review,
which reportedly advocates the use of
space-based assets to enhance conven-
tional and nuclear strike missions; com-
bined usspacecom with United States
Strategic Command, which maintains
operational control of U.S. nuclear
forces, to create a single entity responsi-
ble for early warning, missile defense,
and long-range strikes; and requested
$1.6 billion over ½scal years 2003–2007
to develop space-based lasers and kinetic
kill vehicles to intercept satellites and
ballistic missiles.

As a practical matter, China has no real
hope of matching the military capabili-
ties currently being developed by the
United States. China’s leaders clearly
understand that fact–but they have no
intention of submitting to intimidation,
either. 

They are therefore exploring the feasi-
bility of what U.S. of½cials term an
‘asymmetric’ military response. They
have identi½ed U.S. assets in space as the
prime target for such a response. Space
assets are exceedingly valuable–and
exceedingly vulnerable. They can be suc-
cessfully attacked at a small fraction of
the cost and effort required to develop,
protect, or replace them. Acts of inter-
ference or direct destruction would en-
tail no immediate human casualties but
could be monumentally disruptive to
military and commercial support servic-
es. The mere prospect of discreet ‘asym-
metric’ acts of that sort can be expected
to induce a more inclusive and more
penetrating discussion of national inter-

ests within the American political sys-
tem. If Chinese leaders are skillful
enough to present that possibility as a
legitimate reaction to provocation, they
could expect to attract very substantial
support from an international commu-
nity increasingly interested in commer-
cial space activities. 

There is some risk, of course; an asym-
metric strategy of this sort might back-
½re in the United States. Advocates of
expanding U.S. military activities in out-
er space might successfully use threats of
interference to con½rm the aggressive
intentions they have been projecting to
justify their efforts. In that event, China
would have to develop suf½cient capaci-
ty for interference–against dedicated
resistance–to discourage U.S. preemp-
tive operations. The feasibility of that
project remains to be demonstrated, but
it is certainly a plausible aspiration. 

The earliest stages of a confrontation
between the United States and China are
already occurring at the United Nations
Conference on Disarmament (cd) in
Geneva. That is a forum that does not at-
tract general public attention or directly
affect the main channels of diplomacy. It
therefore provides a means of issuing of-
½cial warnings that can readily be re-
tracted. 

In recent years, the Chinese delegate
to the cd has repeatedly stated that the
plans for the military use of outer space
projected by usspacecom are not con-
sistent with the 1967 Outer Space Treaty.
The preamble of this treaty provides le-
gal protection for existing space assets,
provided that they are peaceful in char-
acter. The introduction of weapons for
offensive purposes would violate that
provision, China’s delegates have con-
tended, and would therefore remove le-
gal protection for any asset that could
contribute to military operations, a for-
mulation that potentially includes com-
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mercial assets as well. Denial of legal
protection is the ½rst step in a strategy of
legitimized interference. 

China’s delegates have also repeatedly
asked for a formal mandate for the cd to
negotiate a supplemental treaty, speci½-
cally to prohibit the placement of weap-
ons in space, and to de½ne more explicit-
ly the acceptable terms of military sup-
port activities. Such a display of benign
intent would be the second step in a
Chinese strategy to win international
support. The U.S. delegate has helped to
validate both steps by repeatedly reject-
ing any effort to negotiate a new treaty. 

This dispute has deadlocked the cd,
which operates on the basis of consen-
sus, leaving it without a plan of work
since 1998. The intransigence displayed
by the United States appears to be alien-
ating many allies who worry about the
impact of U.S. missile defense deploy-
ments on international stability. 

Just days after the Moscow summit,
the Russian delegate joined his Chinese

counterpart in presenting a draft work-
ing paper that outlined tentative sugges-
tions on a treaty to prohibit the place-
ment of weapons and use of force in
outer space. The coincidence of timing
was undoubtedly not an accident, as the
Russians are fond of saying. 

The development of rules to regulate
activity in space in the emerging global
security situation is admittedly a com-
plex matter. There are reasonable dis-
agreements about how best to proceed.
It should be obvious, however, that equi-
table accommodation is overwhelmingly
in the general interest and that the incip-
ient confrontation now in its earliest
stages is a preventable calamity. If there
is to be a reasonable outcome, then the
most insidious of the Cold War lega-
cies–the apparent commitment of the
United States to active military confron-
tation for decisive national advantage–
will have to be adjusted in reality, not
merely in words. 
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Responding at last, in April of 2002, to
the scandal created by the revelation of
innumerable cover-ups of sexually pred-
atory priests, Pope John Paul II told the
American cardinals summoned to the
Vatican, “A great work of art may be
blemished, but its beauty remains; and
this is a truth which any intellectually
honest critic will recognize.”

Is it too odd that the Pope likens the
Catholic Church to a great–that is,
beautiful–work of art? Perhaps not,
since the inane comparison allows him
to turn abhorrent misdeeds into some-
thing like the scratches in the print of a
silent ½lm or craquelure covering the
surface of an Old Master painting, blem-
ishes that we reflexively screen out or

see past. The Pope likes venerable ideas.
And beauty, as a term signifying (like
health) an indisputable excellence, has
been a perennial resource in the issuing
of peremptory evaluations. 

Permanence, however, is not one of
beauty’s more obvious attributes; and
the contemplation of beauty, when it is
expert, may be wreathed in pathos, the
drama on which Shakespeare elaborates
in many of the Sonnets. Traditional cele-
brations of beauty in Japan, like the
annual rite of cherry-blossom viewing,
are keenly elegiac; the most stirring
beauty is the most evanescent. To make
beauty in some sense imperishable re-
quired a lot of conceptual tinkering and
transposing, but the idea was simply too
alluring, too potent, to be squandered on
the praise of superior embodiments. The
aim was to multiply the notion, to allow
for kinds of beauty, beauty with adjec-
tives, arranged on a scale of ascending
value and incorruptibility, with the
metaphorized uses (‘intellectual beauty,’
‘spiritual beauty’) taking precedence
over what ordinary language extols as
beautiful–a gladness to the senses. 

The less ‘uplifting’ beauty of face and
body remains the most commonly visit-
ed site of the beautiful. But one would
hardly expect the Pope to invoke that
sense of beauty while constructing an
exculpatory account of several genera-
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tions’ worth of the clergy’s sexual mo-
lestation of children and protection of
the molesters. More to the point–his
point–is the ‘higher’ beauty of art.
However much art may seem to be a
matter of surface and reception by the
senses, it has generally been accorded an
honorary citizenship in the domain of
‘inner’ (as opposed to ‘outer’) beauty.
Beauty, it seems, is immutable, at least
when incarnated–½xed–in the form of
art, because it is in art that beauty as an
idea, an eternal idea, is best embodied.
Beauty (should you choose to use the
word that way) is deep, not super½cial;
hidden, sometimes, rather than obvious;
consoling, not troubling; indestructible,
as in art, rather than ephemeral, as in
nature. Beauty, the stipulatively uplifting
kind, perdures.

2
The best theory of beauty is its history.
Thinking about the history of beauty
means focusing on its deployment in the
hands of speci½c communities. 

Communities dedicated by their lead-
ers to stemming what is perceived as a
noxious tide of innovative views have no
interest in modifying the bulwark pro-
vided by the use of beauty as unexcep-
tionable commendation and consola-
tion. It is not surprising that John Paul
II, and the preserve-and-conserve insti-
tution for which he speaks, feels as com-
fortable with beauty as with the idea of
the good. 

It also seems inevitable that when, al-
most a century ago, the most prestigious
communities concerned with the ½ne
arts dedicated themselves to drastic proj-
ects of innovation, beauty would turn up
on the front line of notions to be dis-
credited. Beauty could not but appear a
conservative standard to the makers and
proclaimers of the new; Gertrude Stein
said that to call a work of art beautiful
means that it is dead. Beautiful has come

to mean ‘merely’ beautiful: there is no
more vapid or philistine compliment. 

Elsewhere, beauty still reigns, irre-
pressible. (How could it not?) When
that notorious beauty-lover Oscar Wilde
announced in The Decay of Lying, “No-
body of any real culture ever talks about
the beauty of a sunset. Sunsets are quite
old-fashioned,” sunsets reeled under the
blow, then recovered. Les beaux-arts,
when summoned to a similar call to be
up-to-date, did not. The subtraction of
beauty as a standard for art hardly sig-
nals a decline of the authority of beauty.
Rather, it testi½es to a decline in the be-
lief that there is something called art. 

3
Even when Beauty was an unquestioned
criterion of value in the arts, it was
de½ned laterally, by evoking some other
quality that was supposed to be the
essence or sine qua non of something that
was beautiful. A de½nition of the beauti-
ful was no more (or less) than a com-
mendation of the beautiful. When, for
example, Lessing equated beauty with
harmony, he was offering another gener-
al idea of what is excellent or desirable. 

In the absence of a de½nition in the
strict sense, there was supposed to be an
organ or capacity for registering beauty
(that is, value) in the arts, called ‘taste,’
and a canon of works discerned by peo-
ple of taste, seekers after more rare½ed
grati½cations, adepts of connoisseur-
ship. For in the arts–unlike life–beauty
was not assumed to be necessarily appar-
ent, evident, obvious. 

The problem with taste was that, how-
ever much it resulted in periods of large
agreement within communities of art
lovers, it issued from private, immediate,
and revocable responses to art. And the
consensus, however ½rm, was never
more than local. To address this defect,
Kant–a dedicated universalizer–pro-
posed a distinctive faculty of ‘judgment’
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with discernable principles of a general
and abiding kind; the tastes legislated by
this faculty of judgment, if properly re-
flected upon, should be the possession of
all. But ‘judgment’ did not have its in-
tended effect of shoring up ‘taste’ or
making it, in a certain sense, more dem-
ocratic. For one thing, taste-as-princi-
pled-judgment was hard to apply, since it
had the most tenuous connection with
the actual works of art deemed incon-
testably great or beautiful, unlike the pli-
able, empirical criterion of taste. And
taste is now a far weaker, more assailable
notion than it was in the late eighteenth
century. Whose taste? Or, more insolent-
ly, who sez?

As the relativistic stance in cultural
matters pressed harder on the old assess-
ments, de½nitions of beauty–descrip-
tions of its essence–became emptier.
Beauty could no longer be something as
positive as harmony. For Valéry, the na-
ture of beauty is that it cannot be de-
½ned; beauty is precisely ‘the ineffable.’

The failure of the notion of beauty re-
flects the discrediting of the prestige of
judgment itself, as something that could
conceivably be impartial or objective,
not always self-serving or self-referring.
It also reflects the discrediting of binary
discourses in the arts. Beauty de½nes it-
self as the antithesis of the ugly. Obvi-
ously, you can’t say something is beauti-
ful if you’re not willing to say something
is ugly. But there are more and more ta-
boos about calling something, anything,
ugly. (For an explanation, look ½rst not
at the rise of so-called political correct-
ness, but at the evolving ideology of con-
sumerism, then at the complicity be-
tween these two.) The point is to ½nd
what is beautiful in what has not hither-
to been regarded as beautiful (or: the
beautiful in the ugly). 

Similarly, there is more and more re-
sistance to the idea of ‘good taste,’ that
is, to the dichotomy good taste/bad

taste, except for occasions that allow one
to celebrate the defeat of snobbery and
the triumph of what was once conde-
scended to as bad taste. Today, good
taste seems even more retrograde an
idea than beauty. Austere, dif½cult ‘mod-
ernist’ art and literature have come to
seem old-fashioned, a conspiracy of
snobs. Innovation is relaxation now;
today’s E-Z Art gives the green light to
all. In the cultural climate favoring the
more user-friendly art of recent years,
the beautiful seems, if not obvious, then
pretentious. Beauty continues to take a
battering in what are called, absurdly,
our culture wars.

4
That beauty applied to some things and
not to others, that it was a principle of
discrimination, was once its strength and
appeal. Beauty belonged to the family of
notions that establish rank, and accord-
ed well with social order unapologetic
about station, class, hierarchy, and the
right to exclude.

What had been a virtue of the concept
became its liability. Beauty, which once
seemed vulnerable because it was too
general, loose, porous, was revealed as–
on the contrary–excluding too much.
Discrimination, once a positive faculty
(meaning re½ned judgment, high stan-
dards, fastidiousness), turned negative:
it meant prejudice, bigotry, blindness to
the virtues of what was not identical
with oneself.

The strongest, most successful move
against beauty was in the arts: beauty,
and the caring about beauty, was restric-
tive; as the current idiom has it, elitist.
Our appreciations, it was felt, could be
so much more inclusive if we said that
something, instead of being beautiful,
was ‘interesting.’

Of course, when people said a work of
art was interesting, this did not mean
that they necessarily liked it–much less
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that they thought it beautiful. It usually
meant no more than they thought they
ought to like it. Or that they liked it, sort
of, even though it wasn’t beautiful.

Or they might describe something as
interesting to avoid the banality of call-
ing it beautiful. Photography was the art
where ‘the interesting’ ½rst triumphed,
and early on: the new, photographic way
of seeing proposed everything as a po-
tential subject for the camera. The beau-
tiful could not have yielded such a range
of subjects; and soon came to seem un-
cool to boot as a judgment. Of a photo-
graph of a sunset, a beautiful sunset,
anyone with minimal standards of ver-
bal sophistication might well prefer to
say, “Yes, the photograph is interesting.”

5
What is interesting? Mostly, what has
not previously been thought beautiful
(or good). The sick are interesting, as
Nietzsche points out. The wicked, too.
To name something as interesting im-
plies challenging old orders of praise;
such judgments aspire to be found inso-
lent or at least ingenious. Connoisseurs
of the interesting–whose antonym is
the boring–appreciate clash, not har-
mony. Liberalism is boring, declares
Carl Schmitt in The Concept of the Politi-
cal, written in 1932 (the following year he
joined the Nazi Party). A politics con-
ducted according to liberal principles
lacks drama, flavor, conflict, while
strong autocratic politics–and war–
are interesting. 

Long use of ‘the interesting’ as a crite-
rion of value has, inevitably, weakened
its transgressive bite. What is left of the
old insolence lies mainly in its disdain
for the consequences of actions and of
judgments. As for the truthfulness of the
ascription–that does not even enter the
story. One calls something interesting
precisely so as not to have to commit to a

judgment of beauty (or of goodness).
The interesting is now mainly a con-
sumerist concept, bent on enlarging its
domain: the more things that become
interesting, the more the marketplace
grows. The boring–understood as an
absence, an emptiness–implies its anti-
dote: the promiscuous, empty af½rma-
tions of the interesting. It is a peculiarly
inconclusive way of experiencing reality. 

In order to enrich this deprived take
on our experiences, one would have to
acknowledge a full notion of boredom:
depression, rage (suppressed despair).
Then one could work toward a full no-
tion of the interesting. But that quality
of experience–of feeling–one would
probably no longer even want to call
interesting.

6
Beauty can illustrate an ideal; a perfec-
tion. Or, because of its identi½cation
with women (more accurately, with
Woman), it can trigger the usual ambiv-
alence that stems from the age-old deni-
gration of the feminine. Much of the dis-
crediting of beauty needs to be under-
stood as a result of the gender inflection.
Misogyny, too, might underlie the urge
to metaphorize beauty, thereby promot-
ing it out of the realm of the ‘merely’
feminine, the unserious, the specious.
For if women are worshiped because
they are beautiful, they are condescend-
ed to for their preoccupation with mak-
ing or keeping themselves beautiful.
Beauty is theatrical, it is for being looked
at and admired; and the word is as likely
to suggest the beauty industry (beauty
magazines, beauty parlors, beauty prod-
ucts)–the theatre of feminine frivoli-
ty–as the beauties of art and of nature.
How else to explain the association of
beauty–i.e., women–with mindless-
ness? To be concerned with one’s own
beauty is to risk the charge of narcissism

24 Dædalus  Fall 2002

Susan
Sontag 
on
beauty



and frivolity. Consider all the beauty
synonyms, starting with the ‘lovely,’ the
merely ‘pretty,’ which cry out for a virile
transposition.

“Handsome is as handsome does.”
(But not: “Beautiful is as beautiful
does.”) Though it applies no less than
does ‘beautiful’ to appearance, ‘hand-
some’–free of associations with the
feminine–seems a more sober, less
gushing way of commending. Beauty is
not ordinarily associated with gravitas.
Thus one might prefer to call the vehicle
for delivering searing images of war and
atrocity a ‘handsome book,’ as I did in
the preface to a recent compilation of
photographs by Don McCullin, lest call-
ing it a ‘beautiful book’ (which it was)
would seem an affront to its appalling
subject. 

7
It’s usually assumed that beauty is, al-
most tautologically, an ‘aesthetic’ cate-
gory, which puts it, according to many,
on a collision course with the ethical.
But beauty, even beauty in the amoral
mode, is never naked. And the ascription
of beauty is never unmixed with moral
values. Far from the aesthetic and the
ethical being poles apart, as Kierkegaard
and Tolstoy insisted, the aesthetic is it-
self a quasi-moral project. Arguments
about beauty since Plato are stocked
with questions about the proper relation
to the beautiful (the irresistibly, en-
thrallingly beautiful), which is thought
to flow from the nature of beauty itself.

The perennial tendency to make of
beauty itself a binary concept, to split it
up into ‘inner’ and ‘outer,’ ‘higher’ and
‘lower’ beauty, is the usual way that
judgments of the beautiful are colonized
by moral judgments. From a Nietz-
schean (or Wildean) point of view, this
may be improper, but it seems to me
unavoidable. And the wisdom that

becomes available over a deep, lifelong
engagement with the aesthetic cannot, I
venture to say, be duplicated by any
other kind of seriousness. Indeed, the
various de½nitions of beauty come at
least as close to a plausible characteriza-
tion of virtue, and of a fuller humanity,
as the attempts to de½ne goodness as
such.

8
Beauty is part of the history of idealiz-
ing, which is itself part of the history of
consolation. But beauty may not always
console. The beauty of face and ½gure
torments, subjugates; that beauty is
imperious. The beauty that is human,
and the beauty that is made (art)–both
raise the fantasy of possession. Our
model of the disinterested comes from
the beauty of nature–a nature that is
distant, overarching, unpossessable.

From a letter written by a German sol-
dier standing guard in the Russian win-
ter in late December of 1942: “The most
beautiful Christmas I had ever seen,
made entirely of disinterested emotions
and stripped of all tawdry trimmings. I
was all alone beneath an enormous
starred sky, and I can remember a tear
running down my frozen cheek, a tear
neither of pain nor of joy but of emotion
created by intense experience. . . .”1

Unlike beauty, often fragile and imper-
manent, the capacity to be overwhelmed
by the beautiful is astonishingly sturdy
and survives amidst the harshest distrac-
tions. Even war, even the prospect of
certain death, cannot expunge it.

9
The beauty of art is better, ‘higher,’
according to Hegel, than the beauty of
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nature because it is made by human
beings and is the work of the spirit. But
the discerning of beauty in nature is also
the result of traditions of consciousness,
and of culture–in Hegel’s language, of
spirit. 

The responses to beauty in art and to
beauty in nature are interdependent. As
Wilde pointed out, art does more than
school us on how and what to appreciate
in nature. (He was thinking of poetry
and painting. Today the standards of
beauty in nature are largely set by pho-
tography.) What is beautiful reminds us
of nature as such–of what lies beyond
the human and the made–and thereby
stimulates and deepens our sense of the
sheer spread and fullness of reality, inan-
imate as well as pulsing, that surrounds
us all. 

A happy by-product of this insight, if
insight it is: beauty regains its solidity,
its inevitability, as a judgment needed to
make sense of a large portion of one’s
energies, af½nities, and admirations;
and the usurping notions appear ludi-
crous.

Imagine saying, “That sunset is inter-
esting.”
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Nothing is so conditional, let us say cir-
cumscribed, as our feeling for the beautiful.
Anyone who tried to divorce it from man’s
pleasure in himself would ½nd the ground
give way beneath him.

–Nietzsche, Twilight of the Idols, 1889

I want to talk about the way contempo-
rary Americans talk about the things
they ½nd beautiful, because they talk
about them all the time, and when they
do, they use the word ‘beautiful’ with
consistency and precision in a very tradi-

tional way that dates back to the Renais-
sance and beyond that to Latin Antiqui-
ty. In this vernacular usage, the word
‘beautiful’ bears no metaphysical bur-
den. It signi½es our anxious pleasure at
something that transcends the merely
appropriate and asserts the relative value
of that thing over other things of its
kind. In everyday talk, the word usually
occurs as an exclamation occasioned by
the speaker’s involuntary positive re-
sponse to an object or event in the exter-
nal world, and, more often than not,
these vocalizations are followed by con-
versation, by analysis and negotiation,
agreement or dissent, coalition or fac-
tion. Herein lies the mystery. 

The visceral, involuntary pleasures
that occasion such exclamations are by
de½nition personal, private, and self-
ful½lling, so why make them public?
Why utter the word ‘beautiful’ at all?
And why respond when someone else
does? For three reasons, I think. First,
we speak the word and respond to it be-
cause we are good democrats who value
transparency and consensus and occa-
sionally long for them. Second, we speak
the word and respond to it because we
are citizens of a self-consciously histori-
cal society that values eccentric personal
responses on the grounds that these re-
sponses, made transparent, may not be
eccentric at all, may in fact presage a
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new consensus. Third, we speak and re-
spond because we can, because we live in
a society in which the Pursuit of Happi-
ness is an of½cially sanctioned endeavor. 

Thus, for Americans, the experience of
beauty is necessarily inextricable from
its optimal social consequence: mem-
bership in a happy coalition. So talk fol-
lows naturally from our experience, and
in this we are the direct descendants of
those Renaissance artists, mercantile
princes, and connoisseur churchmen
who spoke of beauty the way we do.
These sixteenth-century Italians, in their
idolatrous avarice and retrospective rev-
erence for Pliny and Cicero, reinstated
an antique artistic discourse maniacally
obsessed with the paragone–with the ar-
gumentative comparison, competition,
and ranking of things like-to-like. Aim-
ing at the establishment of objective
standards, these devotees of the ‘new
learning’ considered and reconsidered,
in taxonomic hierarchy, the relationship
between one design and another, one
painting and another, one artist and an-
other, one genre and another, and one
art and another. 

The consequence of these specula-
tions, however, was not the establish-
ment of objective standards but a per-
manent and profoundly democratic rev-
olution in the way we look at things. Of-
½cial authority was subverted and its
rhetoric disabled by the logic of the para-
gone. Under the auspices of this method,
authorized instrumentalities of sacred
devotion and political power were trans-
formed into objects of delectation–free-
ly elected to serve this function by pri-
vate citizens through the exercise of
comparison and connoisseurship. Works
once presumed to express the authority
of their origins were taken to represent
the content of their admirers’ taste, and
for the ½rst time in history, the power to
invest works of contemporary art with

meaning and value began to shift from
the supply side to the consumer side. 

From this point forward, the ongoing,
unrequited argument about relative
beauty became more and more inextri-
cable from the habits and conventions of
the mercantile republics in which it had
flourished since the days of Rome–
equally indebted to the conventions of
representative democracy and to the dy-
namics of commerce. The whole busi-
ness of ascertaining the relative value of
comparable objects, after all, derives in
its every aspect from the practical pagan-
ism of commercial life. There is no other
precedent, and the site where such value
is adjudicated is by de½nition a market-
place. In practice, this site is more of a
meta-marketplace in which buying and
selling are largely symbolic, something
closer to a civil forum in which objects
are elected by free-floating constituen-
cies to represent shared pleasures and
desires. 

In this way, rather casually, the practi-
cal paganism of commercial life is recon-
½gured into a practice of engaged con-
noisseurship designed less to ascertain
the value of objects than to externalize
and socialize the values of their adjudi-
cators in a multivalent world where face
value, more often than not, is the only
value there is. As Nietzsche would have
it, these adjudications function as a pub-
lic modality through which we socialize
our pleasure in ourselves; and this, I
would suggest, is why contemporary
Americans talk about the things they
½nd beautiful and talk about them all the
time. We are citizens of a secular com-
mercial democracy, relentlessly borne
forth on the flux of historical change,
routinely flung laterally by the exigen-
cies of dreams and commerce, and
bereft of those internalized commonali-
ties of race, culture, region, and religion
that purportedly de½ne ‘peoples.’
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As such, we are a social people charged
with inventing and perpetually reinvent-
ing the conditions of our own sociability
out of the fragile resource of our own
private pleasures and secret desires.
Lacking even the most basic prerequi-
sites for relating to one another, we
choose to correlate, to de½ne our com-
monality with reference to an ever-
changing panoply of external objects
and occasions. We gather around these
objects and occasions as about a hearth,
as lines of force around a strange attrac-
tor; we organize ourselves in non-exclu-
sive communities of desire, then stay or
go according to the whims of sublimated
romance and the weather of the times.
As a modality of social organization this
dynamic system may be construed as be-
guiling or appalling according to one’s
taste, but there is no denying its ef½cacy
and appropriateness–or the complexity
of its provenance, which is the subject of
this essay.

2
WE hold these Truths to be self-evident,
that all Men are created equal, that they
are endowed by their Creator with certain
unalienable Rights, that among these are
Life, Liberty, and the Pursuit of Happiness
–That to secure these Rights, Govern-
ments are instituted among Men, deriving
their just Powers from the consent of the
Governed, that whenever any Form of
Government becomes destructive to these
Ends, it is the Right of the People to alter
or to abolish it, and to institute new Gov-
ernment, laying its Foundation on such
Principles, and organizing its Powers on
such Form, as to them shall seem most
likely to effect their Safety and Happiness.

–The Declaration of Independence, 
July 4, 1776 

Since we are talking about beauty here, I
must insist at the outset that, even

though the second sentence of the Dec-
laration of Independence is not a partic-
ularly beautiful sentence, the idea of
American beauty could not exist without
the cool impudence of its ½rst seven
words. In a single phrase, these words
exempt the sentence’s subsequent asser-
tions of human equality and unalienable
rights from the claims of traditional con-
duct, metaphysical certainty, and scien-
ti½c proof. They do what the thirteen
colonies were themselves doing. They
declare their independence and divest
themselves of external authority. They
say, “WE hold these Truths to be self-
evident,” not “These things are true,” or
“These things have always been true,” or
“These propositions have been proved to
be true,” or “These truths, validated by
scripture . . . .” They don’t even say,
“These truths are self evident.” They say
that the Second Continental Congress
holds the subsequently enumerated
Truths to be self evident on its own au-
thority, and, henceforth, within the pur-
view of this authority, they shall have the
status of law. Period.

The sentence’s assertion of equality
and unalienable rights derives absolutely
from the authority of the ‘WE’ that be-
gins it. This WE (the Second Continen-
tal Congress) derives its authority from
the consent of the Governed, whose au-
thority derives from the ½at of the open-
ing clause, as well. Thus the circularity:
The Second Continental Congress legal-
ly empowers the people to empower the
Congress to empower the people. Upon
this self-contained legal ½ction, this don-
née, the United States was founded on
forms and principles designed to guaran-
tee, with quali½cations, its polity’s equal
right to Life, Liberty, and Happiness.
Equality is posited without quali½cation,
whether it exists or not. Life and Liberty
are negatively conflated under the rubric
of Safety. The right to Happiness
(whether it exists or not) is restricted to
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the pursuit of it.
To me, this ½nal permission to pursue

happiness has always been the most al-
luring. By distinguishing safety from
happiness, it introduces an element of
dynamic instability into public gover-
nance and invests the now neglected dis-
cipline of eudaemonics with legal conse-
quence, subsuming the entire realm of
commercial and institutional interest
beneath it. In most writing about the re-
public’s primal texts, this phrase is given
rather short shrift. ‘The pursuit of happi-
ness’ is simply presumed to be a Lockean
euphemism that guarantees the pursuit
of commerce and industry under the
purview of contract law. It certainly is
that, but the phrase is not dead language.
It derives from a rhetoric in which com-
merce and industry are said to produce
and disseminate ‘goods,’ (which is to say
virtues incarnate), and Happiness, in the
locution of the Second Continental Con-
gress, is the Good toward which all these
goods aspire. 

Moreover, the panoply of goods pro-
duced and disseminated under this legal-
ly protected right to pursue happiness
extends well beyond objects of use and
consumption to intellectual and artistic
properties, as well. And since we are all
free to pursue our own happiness, the
relative value of all these goods is neces-
sarily determined outside the realm of
governmental authority, scienti½c proof,
and metaphysical certainty in the exter-
nalized, propositional discourses of the
forum, the court, the piazza, and the
marketplace. Herein lie the pagan roots
of the republic, and, with these in mind,
it is not particularly surprising that a so-
ciety whose citizens propose and elect a
hierarchy of incarnate creatures to rep-
resent them in the realm of governance
would propose and elect a hierarchy of
similarly incarnate goods to represent
their transient and variegated longings.

It is hardly imaginable, in fact, that citi-
zens of a society like this, for whom the
pursuit of happiness is a primal man-
date, would not produce grails to em-
body the nature of their quest for it–in-
conceivable that icons of happiness
would not proliferate.

Every morning, when I was in sixth
grade at Santa Monica Elementary, we
stood beside our desks, stared at the flag
and, under the baton of Ms. Veronica
Chavez, sang “America the Beautiful.”
La Chavez sang the of½cial line, “Oh
beautiful for spacious skies, for amber waves
of grain . . . .” We sang our own counter-
text, a paean to beauty in its presence,
“Oh beautiful for gracious thighs, for amber
babes of Spain . . . .” It was a puerile enco-
mium, to be sure, but I have not forgot-
ten the inordinate pride we kids took in
our collective poiesis as we sang out,
“Veronica, Veronica, God shed his grapes on
thee . . . .” We were less original than we
thought, however. Since that time, I have
yet to discover a contemporary of mine
whose class bards did not invent their
own dissenting lyric to be sung to this
tune. Somehow (probably thanks to the
Second Continental Congress), we all
felt empowered to propose our own aes-
thetic, and we did. We all sang the song,
but with our own lyrics, because we all
expected our own brand of beauty as a
privilege of citizenship, as an icon of
happiness, and intended to pursue it. 

Responding to our youthful expecta-
tions, the city of Santa Monica presented
us with beautiful things at every turn
and with many things that were not
beautiful at all. At recess, milling around
in the asphalt schoolyard, we continued
to sing the same song with different lyr-
ics. We beach dudes would extol the sub-
limity of mountainous, smoking surf;
we would deplore the grungy indignity
of city buses. Fledgling Bukowskis
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among us would take exception to this
anti-urban cant, as would the barrio kids
for whom nothing not cars or music or
Veronica quali½ed for serious contem-
plation. So the argument would bubble
along–the song holding us together and
the lyrics setting us apart. In this hap-
hazard manner, the vernacular discourse
of beauty flourished at Santa Monica El-
ementary, and not one of us would have
quarreled with Baudelaire’s dictum in
the Salon of 1846 that “there are as many
kinds of beauty as there are habitual
ways of seeking happiness.”

Nor would any American today quar-
rel with Baudelaire. We all seek happi-
ness as a matter of course and call it
beauty. We brave crowds to gaze at
paintings on the walls of museums. We
gather on scenic overlooks just off the
interstate. We sit in the stands as the
jump shot swishes through the net or the
skater smoothly lands. We sit in the au-
dience as the solo or the aria concludes,
and, occasionally, in our delight, we
mutter this involuntary vocalization:
“Beautiful!”–Or, sometimes, we just
say, “Great!”–Or, if we reside in the
borough of Queens, “Gorgeous!” Then
we look around for con½rmation or ar-
gument. Either will do to begin the con-
versation, which is always a dicourse of
value for which the only quali½cation is
a shared experience of some correlative
object or event. 

Because of mass production, mass
communication, and sheer mobility, a
vast repertoire of such objects and
events is available to us. We all see a lot
in this country and see a lot of the same
things, and, having these things in com-
mon, and little else, we talk about them
obsessively. We may acquire knowledge
and self-knowledge from such a conver-
sation, but neither is required to begin it.
We can talk about beauty with anyone
and we do. We can talk about it anyplace

and anytime after the encounter, be-
cause we know it when we see it and we
remember it well enough that its per-
ceived absence informs our recognition
of the banal and the grotesque–the exis-
tence of which few have the temerity to
question.

John Ashbery once remarked that, af-
ter we discover that life cannot possibly
be one long orgasm, the best we can ex-
pect is a pleasant surprise. I like to think
of encounters with beauty in just this
sense, as pleasant surprises. These are
far from daily occurrences in any society,
but they do happen. We encounter the
embodiment of what we like and what
we want in the external world and we
are delighted. Something connecting our
bodies to our minds vibrates like a tun-
ing fork, and the sudden, unexpected
harmony of body, mind, and world be-
comes the occasion for both consolation
and anxiety. 

In that moment, we are, for once, at
home with ourselves in the incarnate
world, yet no longer in tune with the
mass of people who do not respond as
we do. We now belong to the constituen-
cy of people who do respond–if such a
constituency exists. Thus the urgency of
our vocalization: “Beautiful!” Thus our
willingness to accost strangers with our
enthusiasm, to venture among them in
search of co-conspirators. Thus, beauti-
ful objects or events are de½ned by their
ability to reorganize society by creating
constituencies around them, and to rep-
resent for these constituencies both who
they are and what they want–and in a
free society the question of what a group
of citizens wants is always political. 

The resulting din of aesthetic con-
tention is so ubiquitous that it’s easy to
take for granted. It is equally easy to
deplore the daily fret of living in a nation
of exquisite connoisseurs where yuppies
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standing before the pastry case at Star-
bucks spend more time deliberating on
their choice of muf½n than you do buy-
ing a car. Even so, it’s hard to imagine a
commercial democracy conducting its
business without this ongoing murmur
of choice, advocacy, discrimination, and
dissent about everything from chain-
saws to eyeliner, from Puccini to Jan van
Eyck. This chatter is usually dismissed as
a defect of consumerism, but it is always
less about acquiring things or paying
money for them than the ongoing mys-
tery of pleasant surprises–of physical
resonance with a world where our own
responses matter and our own vote
counts.

The experience of pleasant surprises,
however, is not local to the social experi-
ence of commercial democracies. It is
ubiquitous and in½nitely variegated be-
cause we are all very different and the
world is very wide. The discourse arising
from these surprises, however, flourishes
to best effect in highly mobile, loosely
organized, and casually administrated
commercial societies whose members
feel privileged to respond and must re-
spond, in fact, to conduct their daily
business. Better-organized and more rig-
orously administrated societies, those
less practically pagan and restlessly cos-
mopolitan, cope with pleasant surprises
quite differently, simply because the re-
flexive experience of American beauty is
always, potentially, an occasion for
changing one’s friends, one’s fashions,
one’s furnishings, and one’s livelihood–
even for changing one’s home in the
hope of discovering a place of residence
that ‘feels like home.’ 

In societies where precipitous changes
of this sort are not standard procedure–
in tribes, villages, academies, and
churches, in laboratories and govern-
mental bureaucracies–the pleasant sur-
prise takes on a darker aspect. In such

societies, one’s eccentric taste is always
more likely to be construed as a threat to
the community–as a signi½er of disloy-
alty–than as an icon of aspiration. (As
any tribal elder will tell you, the Trojan
War was the disastrous consequence of
one young man’s pleasant surprise, of
his cosmopolitan connoisseurship, and
don’t you forget it.) Accepting the expe-
rience of beauty as a straightforward,
culturally informed, politically validat-
ed, physical response to the external
world directs discussions of beauty
toward its social consequences rather
than its absent causes, and in tribal envi-
ronments the consequence of espousing
a dissenting aesthetic (as each of us do)
is always anxiety.

Beauty reigns, if it reigns at all, with
the consent of the governed. Those who
do not feel free to consent feel anxiety,
especially in an obsessively permissive
society like this one, in which most of
our cloistered citizens are charged with
the task of denying us one sort of per-
mission or another. These clerics, bu-
reaucrats, or academics are assigned the
dif½cult task of adjudicating the ‘real’
value, uncovering the ‘true’ meaning,
and enforcing the ‘correct’ interpreta-
tion of everything from tax returns to lit-
erary texts, from scripture to works of
art. Out in the street, everyone from the
cop on the corner to the drifter he’s has-
sling is a brazen, chattering aesthete
sporting impudent opinions in lieu of
green carnation, and the minions of cor-
rect interpretation must be forgiven
their annoyance at this tumult. 

They are, after all, disinterested pro-
fessionals, and the vernacular discourse
of beauty is in no sense a professional or
disinterested endeavor. It is a discourse
of engaged beholders–quite literally a
colloquy of amateurs–and need be
nothing more. It pertains to our Safety
and Happiness, to the dissonance be-
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tween the two, and our wistful expecta-
tion of feeling simultaneously at home
in our bodies, in the world, and in socie-
ty. It is also a civil institution that is only
imaginable in a society whose primal
texts assert the priority of eudaemonics
–a society where we are led to expect
½rst-rate representation in the world
from senators, congressmen, lawyers,
paintings, landscapes, and pop tunes.

3
The ½rst time I was in Rome, [in 1506]
when I was young, the pope was told
about the discovery of some very beautiful
statues in a vineyard near S. Maria Mag-
giore. The pope ordered one of his of½cers
to run and tell [my father] Giuliano da
Sangallo to go and see them. He set off im-
mediately. Since Michelangelo Bounarroti
was always to be found at our house (my
father having assigned him the commis-
sion for the pope’s tomb) my father want-
ed him to come along too. I joined up with
my father and off we went. I climbed
down to where the statues were when im-
mediately my father said, “That is the
Laocoon, which Pliny mentions.” Then
they dug the hole wider so that they could
pull the statue out. As soon as it was visi-
ble everyone started to draw, all the while
discoursing on ancient things, chatting as
well about the things in Florence.

–Francesco da Sangallo, in a letter, 1566

During the ½fteen and sixteenth centu-
ries in Italy, a loose confederation of ar-
tisans, church decorators, and visual ed-
ucators created a body of pictures whose
authority and immediacy completely
eclipsed the agendas they were designed
to promote. In recognition of this
achievement, the canon of precedence
that ranked visual objects in the period
was redesigned. The special category of
cultural and commercial value previous-

ly restricted to works of classical antiq-
uity was tacitly extended to include the
work of these contemporary masters. In
1605, this expanded category was con-
½rmed in writing by the city of Florence,
which passed an edict expressly forbid-
ding the sale and export of any work on
any subject by eighteen artists from all
over Italy. The list included Leonardo,
Michelangelo, Raphael, del Sarto, Cor-
reggio, Parmigianino, and most of the
rest of the Italian canon–most of whom
have remained canonical.

All of the artists whose work was sin-
gled out in the Florentine edict had exe-
cuted permanent public works for
churches and civic buildings throughout
Italy. The objects at issue in the edict,
however, were those viscerally persua-
sive, visually dazzling, readily portable
paintings on canvas and panel whose
most amazing attribute in their own
time was the scale of their public vogue
–their celebrity in a fame-crazy culture,
their burgeoning marketability in a re-
nascent commercial society. It is equally
true, of course, that the work was ideal-
istically inspired by the rational, corpo-
real authority of classical sculpture–
that it was rather casually informed by
the pagan cosmopolitanism of Roman
learning, and justi½ed, as often as not, by
the casuistry of fashionable Neoplaton-
ism. It is also undeniable that, regardless
of their secular accouterments, these
paintings and the artists who made them
remained fully complicit in the incar-
nate mysteries of primitive Catholicism
and indebted to its ideologies.

The conflicted debt these paintings
owed to contemporary fashion, primi-
tive Catholicism, and classical paganism
is most succinctly demonstrated by the
agendas and controversies that swirled
around their greatest technological in-
novation: the invention of oil glazing.
This practice of applying transparent
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layers of pigment suspended in oil one
over the other created the ravishing sur-
faces whose luminosity became the
trademark of this painting. Since it mim-
ics the layering of skin, the invention it-
self probably derived from observation.
The practical virtue of this layering, and
doubtless part of its raison d’être, was
½rst its stunning rhetorical acuity, and
second its ability to approximate in
painting the seductive corporeality and
translucency of antique objects carved in
marble. 

The theological occasion for this in-
vention was purportedly to make the
doctrine of the Incarnate Word visible
and palpable in portrayals of Christ (and
particularly the Christ-child). This doc-
trine was the primary tenet of Western
Catholicism, and since the glazed sur-
faces of this new painting allowed ambi-
ent illumination to pass through levels of
transparent color and bounce back so
the paint appeared to hold the light and
glow, this seductive simultaneity of light
and gross material was taken as a meta-
phor for Christ’s simultaneous mortality
and sanctity as the eternal word of God
made living flesh. In everyday practice,
however, oil glazing was never actually
restricted to painting the body of Christ.
The physical, theological metaphor of
luminosity was immediately extended
and transformed into a metaphor for the
presence of grace–for the visible invest-
ment of a body with some aspect of
sanctity. This justi½ed the use of oil glaz-
ing to portray kings, patrons, princes,
saints, and bystanders.

In very short order, entire paintings
were bathed in atmospheric sourceless
radiance–directionless and therefore
timeless. (The seventeenth century
would bring to painting the ruthless di-
agonal light that insists upon the unsta-
ble contingency of historical time.) The
luminous ambience in sixteenth-century

paintings, however, was not properly a
metaphor for timeless grace. It was more
accurately an incarnation of it, since the
visibility of grace in Renaissance theolo-
gy was not a metaphor, but a fact. The
theological presumption was that grace
was perceptible, that it could in fact be
seen. (This is why church deliberations
about the attribution and assignment of
sainthood remain obsessed with eyewit-
ness accounts, with witnessed miracles,
witnessed good works, witnessed aura,
etc.)

So, if grace is signi½ed by its visibility
and con½rmed by being seen, what is the
status of objects whose physical lumi-
nosity represents the state of grace? A per-
son invested with grace is a visible saint.
An object invested with grace is a sacred
icon. What, then, is a painting that in-
carnates with breathtaking authority the
mimetic image of creatures who embody
the luminosity of eternal grace? A mi-
metic picture, after all, is not a Byzantine
ideogram that stands in for a word–or
The Word. It is a persuasive representa-
tion that stands in for the absence of its
physical subject. Thanks to oil glazing,
however, such paintings seemed some-
thing more than mimetic pictures; they
were in fact incarnations of mimetic pic-
tures.

Let’s say we have a painting of Christ.
Is this a picture, an icon, or something
else? If it is only a representation of the
historical Jesus, then this picture stands
in for the absent Christ and signi½es his
absence. Yet Christ, conceived in grace,
is never absent. To presume that the pic-
ture might embody Christ’s eternal pres-
ence, however, allows the inference that
a man-made representation of Christ
might incarnate his presence, and now we
are playing rather fast and loose with the
Second Commandment. The solution to
this theological double entendre favored
by the Roman church was to construe
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these works as images of the once and
future Christ whose life on earth was his-
torical and will be again, whose spiritual
presence is eternal and signi½ed by in-
carnate luminosity. This idea that works
of art might exist in a condition of si-
multaneous absence and presence, as
representations and incarnations, has
persisted throughout the history of
Western art, secular and sacred, and
reached its modern apotheosis in im-
pressionism. 

The critical issue in Catholic Italy, the
source of this once and future visible en-
hancement, is not explained by this ex-
planation. Beyond Christ, who was con-
ceived in a state of grace, everyone and
everything else in a state of grace must
be invested from without. Tangible rel-
ics invest icons with grace according to
the Catholic Church, and the Church it-
self invests human beings. Protestants
and dissenting Catholics believed hu-
man beings could be invested with grace
directly by God himself, without clerical
mediation, and held all objects or images
purportedly invested with sanctity to be
nothing more than false idols, pagan
simulacra of Christianity. 

In retrospect, one can’t help but sus-
pect that these issues of incarnation and
idolatry, of grace and its investiture,
would have remained moot without the
challenge of Renaissance painting,
which confounded representation and
incarnation and mimicked the luminosi-
ty of grace. These issues did arise, how-
ever, and the continuing impact of these
theological niceties on secular painting
is inescapable. Even today, the phrases
‘craven idolatry’ and ‘commodity fetish-
ism’ may be substituted for one another
with no loss of sense. The idea of grace
as sanctity-visibly-con½rmed translates
so easily into the idea of beauty-that-
need-only-be-seen-to-be-believed that
it’s hard to imagine the latter without
the former. The intellectual construc-

tions of an object in a state of grace and
that of a work of art in an autonomous
state of quality, goodness, or beauty are
virtually identical: both the artwork and
the icon are presumed to embody, in the
present moment, a condition of ahistori-
cal, visible authority. 

The question remains, however, for
saints and paintings alike: What is the
source of this invested value? Does the
saint’s state of grace derive from God
directly or from the church? Does the
painting’s self-evident authority derive
from the institution that sponsored its
creation? From the artist who created
it? From God who inspired the artist
who created it? From the scriptural crit-
icism and scholarship that interprets it?
From the instructive value of the stories
it portrays? Or could this painting possi-
bly derive its authority from a constitu-
ency of beholders who have actually ex-
perienced its power, agreed upon its
loveliness, and, in word and deed, pub-
licly con½rmed its value? 

In the history of commentary on art, all
of these sources of authority have been
passionately defended except for the last
one. Even though enthusiastic secular
constituencies undeniably created the
public vogue of Renaissance painting,
and this public vogue created the beaux-
arts tradition, most commentators hesi-
tate to acknowledge this circumstance.
Presumably the colloquy of enthusiasts
talking around and about a work of art
evokes the noisy chaos of a souk and
calls up the image of feckless Israelites
dancing with abandon around the gold-
en calf. If it does, it should, since neither
of these evocations is inaccurate or non-
descriptive. Both exempla are implicit in
the scene described by Francesco da
Sangallo of the chattering crowd gath-
ered around the pit from which the
Laocoon has just been exhumed. 

Everyone present at the excavation of
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this wonderful object is drawing, talk-
ing, comparing, and appraising. The
Laocoon, mythically risen from the
earth, is at once a golden calf, an object
of commerce, and the incarnation of an
ancestral text. Giuliano da Sangallo, who
recognizes the statue from a passage in
Pliny, is an architect by profession. Mi-
chelangelo Bounarroti is both an artist
and an architect. On this particular occa-
sion they are both commercial agents of
the pope, and it’s hard to see how this
circumstance might diminish our assess-
ment of either man. Contributing to the
rescue and preservation of the Laocoon
is hardly an offence against culture,
while ignoring the impact of commerce
and consumption on the history of art
does in fact qualify, since it simpli½es the
picture without improving it and leads
us down the garden path toward the
noxious habit of explaining the flower-
ing of Renaissance painting in terms of
‘insight,’ ‘inspiration,’ and ‘creativity.’

I am much more comfortable tracing
the origins of this flowering to the late
Middle Ages when the Catholic Church
began outsourcing its decoration piece-
meal. Over the next few centuries, the
sacred orders traditionally entrusted
with in-house decoration were gradually
reassigned, and outsourcing became the
norm. By the late mid-½fteenth century,
the visual rhetoric of Western Catholi-
cism could be said to reside ½rmly in the
hands of private providers overseen by
commissioning bishops and scholarly
iconographers. At this point, the Church
in Rome, as an image-provider, began to
function as a public-private conglomer-
ate surrounded by a satellite ring of com-
peting subcontractors. (One thinks of
Brunelleschi and Ghiberti’s competition
to portray the sacri½ce of Isaac in the
doors of the baptistery of Florence Ca-
thedral in 1401, the outcome of which
launched Ghiberti on a career of bronze

doors and drove Brunelleschi into archi-
tecture much to his chagrin and our own
joy.)

Over the years, this outsourcing ar-
rangement had a three-fold effect on art
practice. First, unlike the artisans of
sacred orders, these new subcontracting
artists, artisans, and ateliers, vying for
competitive advantage, strove for dis-
tinction, evolving trademark styles by
investing their production with idiosyn-
cratic strategies and mannerisms (on the
principle that if you get your style on the
ceiling you are more likely to get the
commission for the nave). Second, the
practice of stealing, borrowing, re½ning,
and inventing that the struggle for dis-
tinction entailed began to erode the in-
tegrity of regional artistic idioms. Expa-
triate artists and artisans, brought to
Rome by provincial popes to celebrate
their papacies in local styles, did not go
home. They stayed in Rome, absorbed
local influences, and continued to com-
pete for work in an increasingly cosmo-
politan stylistic environment.

Finally, and most importantly, the
Church’s public administration of pri-
vate art practice created, early on, a nas-
cent art world populated by connoisseur
churchmen well versed in artistic prac-
tice and conversant with its classical and
contemporary texts. Since these clerics
commissioned and oversaw the produc-
tion of works of art whose ideological
content was identical by ½at, they evalu-
ated the work of artists one to the other
according to its formal and rhetorical
acuity. These gentlemen of the church
were not, after all, going to artists to ‘get
the Word.’ They were going to artists to
get the Word made flesh, and there can
be little doubt that without their imposi-
tion of ideological consistency, the Re-
naissance orgy of formal diversi½cation,
visual re½nement, and technical inven-
tion would have been considerably less

78 Dædalus  Fall 2002

Dave Hickey 
on 
beauty



exuberant. Even with it, the steep curve
of escalating sophistication had its dark-
er consequences. Throughout the ½f-
teenth and sixteenth centuries, under
the pressure of competition and in re-
sponse to the challenge of Reformation,
painting assumed new grandeur. It also
became more cold-bloodedly rhetorical,
more calculatedly seductive, and much,
much more persuasive. 

This regime of escalating professional
sophistication almost inevitably recon-
½gured the relationship between the
purportedly religious artist and his audi-
ence. Looking back from the vantage
point of the early seventeenth century,
any knowledgeable citizen could have
told you with some authority that the
difference between the work of a con-
temporary like Caravaggio and the work
of a ½fteenth-century master like Fra
Angelico is that Caravaggio wants to
dazzle and control us, that the theatri-
cality of his breathtaking illusions has
one goal: to make us believe. Fra Angeli-
co, on the other hand, just believes and
believes that we believe. This is the
source of his power, and, lacking that
doubled faith, no subsequent painter has
ever approximated Brother Angel’s de-
votional eloquence. One instinctively
and involuntarily believes both artists,
in other words, but the conditions of
that belief have changed. A ½fteenth-
century art-lover and connoisseur might
look at a painting by Fra Angelico and
become a Christian. A seventeenth-cen-
tury Christian gazing at Caravaggio’s En-
tombment might just as easily become an
art-lover. 

4
It is curious that princely galleries were so
highly admired during the sixteenth, sev-
enteenth and eighteenth centuries, a peri-
od during which the hierarchal classi½ca-

tion of the arts was taken for granted and
the orthodoxy of religious imagery was a
matter of real consequence. No one seems
to have complained that, by treating por-
traits on the same level as history paint-
ings and by hanging altarpieces . . . next to
scenes of the most enticing eroticism, col-
lectors were defying the considered teach-
ing of churchmen and philosophers in or-
der to create a category of art for which
only aesthetic quality needed to be taken
into account. It is, paradoxically, not until
the nineteenth century when the classi½-
cation of art by subject matter was in the-
ory becoming increasingly old fashioned
that, in practice, a growing number of
thinkers began to deplore the situation
that had been brought about.

–Francis Haskell, The Invisible Museum

So far, I have tried to characterize the
cultural vernacular out of which the
beaux-arts tradition arose in the late
Renaissance and to characterize as well
the contemporary American vernacular
into which it has dispersed. Anyone
wondering what these boisterous ver-
naculars might have to do with the do-
main of ½ne art proper at the dawn of
the twenty-½rst century should, in truth,
already know: they have nothing to do
with it. The contemporary street dis-
course derives directly from a revolu-
tionary way of looking at things that was
½rst validated in Renaissance Italy. This
revolutionary mode of address made it
possible for private citizens to appropri-
ate and willfully misconstrue advertise-
ments for the church and state as objec-
tive correlatives in rituals of social adju-
dication. 

The loose coalition of artists, critics,
churchmen, and Renaissance princes
who led this revolution founded what
we now call the beaux-arts tradition by
willfully misinterpreting masterworks of
sacred and philosophical art as icons of
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private desire and personal enthusiasm.
They created what Francis Haskell refers
to as “a category of art for which only
aesthetic quality need be taken into ac-
count”–which is not really a category of
art at all but a categorical way of looking
at art that privileges the quality of the
object’s consequences over the authority
of its causes. In practice, this revolution
shifted the power to interpret and pre-
serve works of art from their sponsoring
institutions to their volunteer beholders.
This enhanced the ability of images to
acquire new meanings over time while
compromising their ability to sustain cul-
tural meanings and communicate
of½cial propaganda or impose of½cial
policy.

In this small way, the beaux-arts revo-
lution sounded the death knell for the
wars of iconography that ravaged Europe
and the Middle East for a thousand years
–from the days of the Early Church on
up through the Reformation. In recent
years, however, the consequences of this
revolution have been virtually obliterat-
ed in the realm of of½cial culture by a
counter-revolution that has taken us
back to the day before anyone found any
thing beautiful. This counter-revolution
–called a ‘culture war’ and mounted si-
multaneously by the right and left wings
of American culture–has pitted the au-
thority of culture, ideology, and tradi-
tion against the pleasures of society, and
both wings have won. The right wing
has prevailed in the realm of public gov-
ernance, the left in the realm of institu-
tional and academic culture, and both
wings have instituted a new regime of
correct speech and correct interpreta-
tion.

In this moment of of½cious triumph,
we lost the object. Our right to willfully
misappropriate the elegant lies of ambi-
tious power lost its sanction. The privi-
lege of creating provisional icons of so-

ciability out of high-dollar, bravura
dreck went into exile on main-street. For
½ve hundred years this privilege of mis-
interpretation had been society’s hedge
against rhetoric, its mode of subverting
the blandishments of governmental,
corporate, academic, and clerical author-
ity. Now no more, except on the street,
and it may seem a small thing but the
privilege of standing with one’s compan-
ions before some juggernaut of ill-inten-
tioned bombast selling the pleasures of
war, penury, or tribal seclusion–of
being able to stand there smiling happily
in its presence and say, “Well, isn’t that
pretty!” is no small thing. It is the essence
of liberty and sophistication, the em-
blem of civilized sedition; and, today,
the cultural sites that once preserved our
right to be seditious and civilized in this
way no longer do. Having won the cul-
ture war, the administrators of these
once-and-future ‘museums’ now pur-
port to give us ‘good advertising’ cor-
rectly interpreted to counteract the ‘bad’
advertising we encounter in the street.

Once again, it’s all advertising, and the
explanatory texts that deface the walls of
these institutions stand as cold evidence
of a culture morbidly obsessed with the
longevity of its own ideas and morbidly
fearful of the perpetual re-allegorization
that ensures works of art their longevity.
These Nebuchadnezzar-style word-walls
that one confronts like quavering Daniel
may be read as ironic epitaphs for the
beaux-arts amateurs who dreamed these
halls of high culture, built them and
½lled them with works of art now in the
custody of philistine colonizers, not one
of whom imagines the flowering of the
beaux-arts tradition to have been any-
thing other than a viral efflorescence of
elitist connoisseurship infected by self-
regarding narcissism and nascent com-
modity fetishism. This, however, is only
to say that the temperamental proclivi-
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ties of administrative bureaucracies in
the Christian West have survived with-
out much alteration for ½ve hundred
years. 

The considered teaching of church-
men and philosophers still holds incar-
nate beauty to be, at best, the unintend-
ed consequence of accident or design
and, at worst, plain old craven idolatry.
All this means, however, is that the
beaux-arts tradition has reverted to the
status it maintained for two hundred
and ½fty years, from the Florentine edict
in 1605 until the 1850s when Édouard
Manet established the ½rst rigorously
beaux-arts practice by speculating openly
in the mercantile appetite for pleasant
surprises. Until the moment of Manet’s
emergence, the beaux-arts tradition had
no proper objects. It was a responsive,
personal, evaluative way of looking. The
act of looking was always followed by
talking and sometimes followed by the
investment of writing or capital in some
visual occasion designed for other pur-
poses, or used to other ends. During this
period, the beaux-arts appetite for vis-
ceral consequences reconciled itself as a
matter of course with the of½cial pre-
sumption that the utility of art resided in
its devotional, ideological, or education-
al content. 

Even reconciled, however, enthusiasm
for beautiful things was never consid-
ered suf½ciently Christian or intellectual
or publicly responsible to be a complete-
ly respectable social avocation. It re-
mained a vaguely reprehensible hobby
that survived under the mantle of its de-
niability–simply because there was no
discernable evidence of its existence.
The same works of art, seen differently,
could represent the opposing interests of
enthusiasts and educators. Connois-
seurs, who were also, by happy chance,
charged with imposing ideological cor-
rectness on paintings, could comfortably

commission high pornography in the
guise of thoughtful classicism. These
naughty bits could then survive in se-
rene duplicity in well-appointed drawing
rooms because the aristocrats funding
the church and state were also the col-
lectors buying the pictures. Public virtue
and aesthetic value coexisted in the
same commodities–aesthetic discern-
ment and public authority coexisted in
the same adjudicators–and all the fund-
ing came, ½nally, out of the same pocket.

In this sense, the beaux-arts tradition
from 1605 until 1850 was an invisible em-
pire–the very de½nition of what Michel
Foucault calls an ‘open secret.’ It was a
social endeavor of which everyone was
aware and hardly anyone spoke. Its ac-
tivities were limited to a small but far-
flung circle of producers, consumers,
commentators, and facilitators–the sort
of people who gathered around the pit
and watched the Laocoon being un-
earthed–and for these people the aes-
thetic way of looking was presumed to
be a privilege of education, rank, and tal-
ent. Their adjudications were neither for
public consumption nor scholastic dis-
quisition. There were no reporters from
“Entertainment Tonight” in 1542 to an-
nounce that Cardinal Farnese had just
commissioned an odalisque from Titian
with the caveat that it be sexier than the
Duke of Urbino’s. There were no follow-
up stories reporting that the papal nun-
cio had written Farnese from Venice to
reassure him that his odalisque-in-
progress made the duke’s “look like a
frigid nun.” 

Today, the cardinal’s odalisque is pre-
sumed on good evidence to survive in
the basement recesses of the Vatican
(the sexier the nude, one presumes, the
deeper the recess), and the duke’s odal-
isque now hangs in the Uf½zi, in classi-
cal drag, under the pseudonym Venus
d’Urbino. During its residency in the
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duke’s bedchamber, the work was sim-
ply catalogued as “a painting of a naked
woman by Titian.” This, however, does
not mean that either the duke or the car-
dinal were unaware of what they had, or
unresponsive to the quality of Titian’s
creations. They, and those who followed
them, were demonstrably committed to
the work surviving and worldly enough
to understand that Western culture does
not of½cially condone high pornogra-
phy however elegant. Western culture
approves of composure (“Ah, look at the
composition”), and consensus (“Ah, the
chromatic harmony!”), and antique learn-
ing (“Venus in her bedchamber, how exqui-
site!”). So if the price of preserving a
painting of a naked woman by Titian
was pretending to love virtue while actu-
ally ½nding virtue in something you love,
that was considered a small enough price
to pay.

This congenial state of hypocritical
complicity about aesthetic matters sus-
tained itself in happy invisibility until
the early nineteenth century when the
beaux-arts tradition, catastrophically,
lost its ‘beard.’ The collapse of religious
authority and the erosion of aristocratic
values forced aesthetics out of the closet,
and in the escalating orgy of historical
self-consciousness occasioned by this
collapse, the frivolous antiques that had
been inexplicably preserved by beaux-
arts enthusiasts were transformed into
icons of the lost past and of the culture’s
(Oh dear!) lost values. This occasioned a
quantum escalation of art’s perceived
cultural importance, and rather quickly,
thanks to the inordinate amount of long-
ing invested in it, the practice of art itself
came to be perceived as the very emblem
of human aspiration, self-realization, na-
tional pride, historical achievement, and
cultural identity. 

Even John Ruskin, who was deeply
complicit in the propagation of art-as-

religion, recognized this for the idolatry
it was–and the moment did not last. In-
stead, a whole array of purportedly sci-
enti½c teleologies arose to ½ll the vacu-
um left by the collapse of traditional reli-
gion and aristocratic patrimony, and
works of art (now seen as incarnate his-
tory) provided an evidentiary sympto-
mology for all of them. Under the aus-
pices of Herder and Hegel, Darwin,
Marx, and Freud, new regimes of ‘cor-
rect interpretation’ were instituted, and,
plus ça change, works of art were recruited
to do for their new bosses the same job
they once did for their old ones. Paint-
ings that previously argued for the glori-
ous primacy of church, state, and patri-
mony now served in circular arguments
as both symptom and proof of natural
selection, the historical necessity of the
class struggle, and the validity of oedipal
rage. In other contexts, the art of the
past (now ‘correctly’ reinterpreted) was
recruited to validate separatist myths of
cultural identity and to reinvigorate re-
gional and tribal traditions.

The putative adversary of all these
manly narrative projects, its effete bête
noir, was the colloquy of ‘inauthentic’
Anglo-French constituencies that consti-
tuted the surviving infrastructure of
beaux-arts society. So it was probably
fortunate for these cosmopolitans that,
just at this moment, after centuries of
collecting and connoisseurship, a rigor-
ously beaux-arts practice was ½nally
established by Manet. The invention of
this ‘modernist’ art may be said to mark
the end of the beaux-arts revolution’s
beginning. Unfortunately, it also marked
the beginning of its end. With the inven-
tion of the bourgeois art market by
Manet and the simultaneous establish-
ment of new ‘cultural’ regimes of correct
interpretation, the co-existence of insti-
tutional virtue and aesthetic discern-
ment was irrevocably sundered.

From this point forward, Europeans
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and Americans engaged in artistic en-
deavors were divided into two increas-
ingly distinct constituencies. There was
a professional class of administrators,
historians, and theoreticians concerned
with determining and enforcing the cor-
rect interpretation of art’s original cul-
tural intentions; and an unof½cial class
of collectors, dealers, critics, and artists
concerned with exacerbating the social
consequences of art’s embodied pres-
ence. As the twentieth century pro-
gressed, the maestros of correct inter-
pretation, whose original agenda was
only to make art more culturally mean-
ingful, became increasingly concerned
with making art less aesthetically ap-
pealing and less surprising–lest it be
misunderstood. At the same time, man-
darin aesthetes became similarly en-
gaged in suppressing representation and
transforming art into an increasingly
embodied, purely ‘aesthetic’ activity–
lest it be misunderstood.

In the late twentieth century, this
schism would ½nally open into an abyss.
The conventions of beaux-arts practice
would once again dissolve into the cul-
tural wallpaper–this time with no resi-
due of covert complicity in of½cial quar-
ters. As a consequence, the radical social
function of the beaux-arts tradition sur-
vives in the vernacular discourse of value
while its more romantic project of sav-
ing everything we ever loved is wither-
ing away under the administration of
utopian bureaucrats whose only utopian
attribute is their visceral contempt for
both the relevant past and the physical
present. So we should not forget this: for
½ve hundred years, the beaux-arts tradi-
tion survived on the revolutionary
premise that beautiful art, regardless of
its cause or content, is much to be pre-
ferred over art that is not so beaux and
thus should be preserved–and, further,
that works of art, once found beautiful

and no longer considered to be, might
easily become beautiful again and are
thus equally deserving of rescue. 

This beaux-arts vision of love’s endur-
ing virtue sustained itself while nations
rose and fell, institutions flourished and
lost their funding, fashions burst upon
the scene and just as quickly faded. Un-
der its auspices, beautiful things were
not only preserved but also put to use.
Objects and images that had long since
outlived their cultural contexts, their
practical and of½cial utility, were
snatched from oblivion, maintained,
displayed, and vigorously reutilized
through the agency of perpetual reinter-
pretation. New uses were found for old
portraits of dead kings and commoners
utterly forgotten. Formal virtues were
attributed to brown landscapes. Nou-
veau story content constantly reinvigo-
rated depictions of lost narratives. Visu-
al arguments in aid of lost philosophies
and ideologies now defunct were reno-
vated and renewed as a matter of rou-
tine. 

Today, all this is over. The past is pre-
sumed to be well lost–to be nothing
more than a cautionary narrative against
which the present must be inoculated.
To this end, surviving works of art are
summarily banished to the inaccessible
dungeons of their original contexts with
the inference that resituating the same
work in the context of the present is
somehow verboten. It isn’t, unless the
prohibition is against objects them-
selves, and this would seem to be the
case, since even objective evidence of
the present is quickly discarded, pre-
sumably to rescue the utopian future
from the evil influence of this, its repre-
hensible past. The de½cit of pleasure and
complexity being incurred by this cul-
tural demolition derby, however, would
seem a rather high price to pay to rid us
of the casual hypocrisy that preserved
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the Venus d’Urbino. It is an absolutely
outrageous price to pay to deny the un-
deniable fact that objects of human
manufacture have consequences that
proliferate far beyond their original
causes and that these often bene½cent
consequences routinely subvert and
even repudiate the intentions of their
manufacturers. 

5
The branch from which the blossom hangs
is neither long nor short.

–Krishnamurti

Begin the ending here: Pleasant surpris-
es are a fact. Their social, psychological,
and somatic dimensions are radically
contingent and in½nitely complex, but
beyond the opacity of these occasions
there is no mystery. The vernacular dis-
course of relative beauty is a rationally
explicable mode of perception that re-
quires nothing more imaginative of its
practitioners than a reversal of Western
civilization’s semiotic priorities by ap-
plication of the paragone–by habitually
looking like-to-like. As Oscar Wilde re-
marked, “a gentleman always judges by
appearances,” and we begin our educa-
tion in doing this with a base premise of
American semiotics: that all simple
signs have two primary domains of ref-
erence. First: all signs that we call signs
have designative meanings. They refer to
things that are unlike themselves –as
words infer their referents, and pictures
what they represent. Second: since all
signs that we call signs are also things in
the world, they have embodied meanings.
They reference things that are like them-
selves–as a word, or a color, or a musi-
cal note is known with reference to other
words, colors, or musical notes. 

No one questions the existence of
these two domains. Nor has anyone pro-

posed a formal way of sorting our their
tangled skeins of reference. The quarrel,
especially in the realm of art, is about
the relative priority of these embodied
and designative meanings–about what
we know through which agency. Do we
learn about the king compared to other
kings through the agency of his portrait,
or do we learn about the painting com-
pared to other paintings through the
agency of the king’s likeness? Do we
learn about the table compared to other
tables through Picasso’s portrayal of it,
or do we learn about Picasso’s painting
compared to other paintings through the
agency of the table he portrays? 

There is little doubt that the king’s
portrait is intended to celebrate the king,
and no doubt at all that Picasso’s table is
intended to celebrate his virtuosity. Free
citizens, however, are unbound by au-
thorial intention. They must choose
between two readings that require quite
distinct ways of looking at the world. In
practice, of course, there is no absolute
distinction. We are always choosing a
reading somewhere between these two
extremes and weighted toward one or
the other, but, even so: A reading
weighted toward designative meaning
prioritizes the absent king and the imag-
inary table. A reading weighted toward
embodied meaning prioritizes the paint-
ings. Either is possible. The argument is
about which is preferable and to whom.

Administrative cultures, preoccupied
with delivering the message, keeping the
record, teaching the lesson, and assuring
our compliance, necessarily prioritize
designative meanings. In order to sur-
vive, these cultures need to be relatively
certain that we (their auditors) accept
what they (our administrators) say that
words mean and colors stand for. If we
accept our administrators’ reading of the
world, their ability to control our behav-
ior is considerably facilitated: we stop at
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the sign and stop at the light as well. The
urgency of their concern with teaching
us what things mean derives from the
fact that the world gets in the way of
their authority. Administrative authority
depends on designated reference, but
like-to-like embodied meanings always
have cognitive priority. Most contempo-
rary theorists, in fact, argue that only
embodied meanings have even marginal
necessity. 

When Jacques Derrida asserts that
there is no meaning outside the text, he
is not arguing for the priority of text, but
for the primacy of the embodied rela-
tionship between one word and another.
He is arguing that any ½eld of designa-
tive reference we construct behind the
patterned words that compose the text
(and the patterned words that express
their meanings, and the patterned words
that express their meaning, ad in½nitum)
is radically contingent and literally im-
aginary. Embodied relationships, on the
other hand, are perceptible without des-
ignative reference. Their patterns signify
for us the possibility of designative mean-
ing, and the actual designative meanings
we attach to them are always in some de-
gree up for grabs. A framed pattern of
colors may be a picture but not necessar-
ily. A bounded series of words may tell a
story or make an argument, but it need-
n’t. Embodied patterns supply our cue to
seek out designative meanings, and
however well we have been indoctrinat-
ed with these designative references, the
relative beauty and authority of the em-
bodied pattern itself is determined by us,
if we are empowered to respond and
pass judgement. 

If we do feel empowered to pass judge-
ment, to privilege beauty and dismiss
the banal and the grotesque, the serious-
ness with which we take any designative
messages is contingent upon our taste,
upon our aesthetic response to the pat-

tern of embodied signs that bear their
reference. In this way, the physical exis-
tence of embodied signs poses a perpet-
ual threat to bureaucratic authority, and,
if we exclude the Orwellian option of
simply deracinating our languages, there
are three administrative ways of dealing
with the problem of taste and compli-
ance. First, one may simply obliterate
taste by disenfranchising the polity and
denying them their right of preference.
In commercial societies, unfortunately,
this is an extremely destructive option. 

Second, one may engender and pro-
mote a quasi-Protestant ‘cult of content’
in which the relative felicity of embod-
ied and designative meaning is pre-
sumed to vary inversely. This is a popu-
lar option in contemporary academia,
holding, as it does, that bad writing in-
fers good meaning, that ugly painting
infers beautiful content, and dissonant
noise infers good music. The only legiti-
mate defense of this cult is that, in the
flow of things, bad does, on rare occa-
sions, become good, ugly becomes beau-
tiful, and dissonant becomes harmo-
nious. This is not necessarily the case,
however, and, in fact, it is never necessari-
ly the case. In the fullness of time, nine-
ty-nine percent of the bad, ugly, stupid,
obtuse, and banal remains so, and re-
mains so unmemorable that it sinks into
oblivion. Even so, there is always enough
of it around.

Finally, there remains the option of
teaching taste–of training the bureau-
cracy in a felicitous mode of embodied
expression and educating the polity to
appreciate and respond to it. This cre-
ates ‘appropriate’ expression and the
whole history of art in the West stands
as gorgeous, proliferating testimony to
the fact that nothing taught and nothing
learned, nothing merely appropriate,
can override the revolutionary ef½cacy
of the pleasant surprise. A ½ve-hundred-
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year tradition of aesthetic discourse
once rested upon this principle: that, in
the moment of encounter, intricately
constructed patterns of embodied refer-
ence always have the potential to com-
pletely reinvent the past, to reinvent
even their own pasts and yield up the
future in new, surprising, and totally
unauthorized meanings.

This perpetual promise of radical de-
stabilization creates, in any polity con-
versant in the discourse of relative beau-
ty, a predisposition to oppose estab-
lished authority at every turn, since the
experience of beauty itself invariably
overrides it. Confronted with inept ad-
ministrative expression, we decry its
ugliness. Confronted with appropriate
administrative expression, we ignore its
banality. And on those few occasions
when we encounter genuinely beautiful
and surprising administrative expression
(while standing before a Raphael, per-
haps), we feel free to ignore its designa-
tive message. We appropriate its embod-
ied mastery to our own purposes and in-
vest it with new social meaning. We ex-
pect such opportunities. If the world be-
fore our eyes does not adequately repre-
sent us, we claim our right to seek out
new representatives. 

So here, quickly, is the argument: First,
I am assuming that human beings in the
course of their daily lives will, on occa-
sion, experience involuntary positive re-
sponses to con½gurations of embodied
signs, whether these responses are so-
cially permissible or not. Second, I have
observed that, when these responses are
permissible, we habitually identify the
con½gurations of embodied signs that
occasion them as beautiful in the hope of
creating constituencies of agreement
with our own evaluation. Third, I am ar-
guing that the cognitive priority of such
patterns of embodied signs makes beau-

ty a powerful category of value in soci-
eties where it exists. For this reason: If
beauty does exist in a society as a catego-
ry of value and if we are among the
members of that society who can and do
appraise the world before our eyes as a
matter of habit, the cognitive priority of
embodied signs more or less guarantees
that the pleasant surprises we experience
in the presence of beauty will function as
a hedge against habit and rhetoric–will
routinely preempt the blandishments of
vested interest, tribal authority, tran-
scendental religion, metaphysical ethics,
and abstract philosophy.

Thus, the utility of beauty as a dis-
course resides in its ability to locate us as
physical creatures in a live, ethical rela-
tionship with other human beings in the
physical world. Natural and man-made
objects reside at the heart of this dis-
course. Since the intentions and values
that inform the origins and historical
meanings of such objects bear no neces-
sary relationship to any subsequent
meanings they might acquire, these
physical things provide us with a pub-
licly available, socially accessible correl-
ative, an interstices, or pause, if you will,
upon which the past and future may piv-
ot. The past may create an object and
that object create the future if we read
the physical world as ancient oracles
read the entrails of goats and the flight
of eagles–if we are sensitive to the past,
alive to the present, and alert to the pos-
sibilities of the future. 

The condition of existence I am de-
scribing, of course, is nothing more or
less than ethical, cosmopolitan pagan-
ism. It is the gorgeous inheritance be-
stowed upon us by the pre-Christian so-
cieties of the Mediterranean whose idol-
atrous proclivities have never been effec-
tively obliterated or even subordinated
in the Christian West. Nor, I would sug-
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gest, are they likely ever to be obliterated
or subordinated. The pervasive vernacu-
lar of beauty is a part of that pagan in-
heritance. The whole rhetoric of com-
merce and all the modalities of practical
science are a part of it as well, as are the
foundational premises of this republic
whose framers embraced the ½rst tenet
of Ciceronian republicanism which
holds that the virtue of any politics is
con½rmed in the body of the citizen–in
the corporeal safety and happiness of
that single and collective body.

De½ned in this context, the discourse
of beauty is an empirical, social practice
of valuing that arises out of our relation-
ship with an external world largely be-
reft of transcendental norms. In prac-
tice, it sets us a dif½cult task. The cate-
gorical attributes through which we as-
sign value are as numerous and protean
as the Gods of Rome, and amazingly
similar in their utility. They fall to hand

as we need them–novelty, familiarity,
antiquity, autonomy, rarity, sanctity,
beauty, levity, solemnity, eccentricity,
complicity, and utility–and their value
shifts from moment to moment. More-
over, since virtually everything we see,
hear, or touch can be bought and can be
sold, we must somehow determine the
personal and social value of things we
know the prices of. And prices are no
help at all. Even if we bought everything,
bought the whole world, all we could say
with certainty is that the value of what
we have purchased, for us at least, ex-
ceeds the price we paid. We would have
to talk it over with our friends, with oth-
er people who have bought the whole
world or want to, and these people
would not be dif½cult to ½nd. Wanting
to buy the whole world is the ½rst condi-
tion of cosmopolitan paganism. Beauty
arises out of that desire.
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Imagine the following situations:
• Af½rmative action is under attack in

the state of Texas. A number of profes-
sors and students at a branch of the
University of Texas are inclined to be
supportive of af½rmative action; they
meet to exchange views and to plan
further action, if necessary. What are
these professors and students likely to
think, and do, after they talk?

• After a highly publicized shooting at a
local high school, a group of people in
the community, most of them tenta-
tively in favor of greater gun control,
comes together to discuss the possibili-
ty of imposing new gun control meas-
ures. What, if anything, will happen to
individual views as a result of this dis-
cussion?

• A jury is deciding on an appropriate
punitive damage award in a case of
misconduct by a large company; the
behavior resulted in a serious injury to
a small child. Before deliberating as a
group, jurors have individually consid-
ered the appropriate award, leading to
an average of $1.5 million and a median
of $1 million. As a statistical general-
ization, how will the jury’s ultimate
award tend to compare to these ½g-
ures?

The likely behavior of individuals in
these situations reveals a striking but
much neglected phenomenon: that of
group polarization. This phenomenon rais-
es serious questions about the potential
dangers of deliberation, even in some
democratic settings. 

In brief, the phenomenon of group po-
larization means that the members of a
deliberating group predictably move
toward a more extreme point in the di-
rection of their pre-deliberation views. 

Thus, the Texas group that meets to
debate af½rmative action is likely to be-
come more ½rmly committed to that
practice. 

The community group concerned
about the shooting at a local high school
is likely to conclude its meeting enthusi-
astically in favor of gun control. 

And, as a new study by David Schkade,
Daniel Kahneman, and myself has
shown, the jury will probably award
punitive damages in excess of the medi-
an, perhaps higher than the mean as
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well, and very possibly as high as or
higher than the highest award selected
in advance of deliberation by any indi-
vidual juror.

Several factors increase the likelihood
and extent of group polarization. For ex-
ample, groups consisting of individuals
with extremist tendencies are more like-
ly to shift, and likely to shift more–a
point that bears on the wellsprings of
hatred, violence, and terrorism. The
same is true for groups with some kind
of salient shared identity–like Republi-
cans, Democrats, and lawyers, but un-
like jurors and experimental subjects. 

It follows that when like-minded peo-
ple meet regularly, without sustained ex-
posure to competing views, extreme
movements are all the more probable.
Here, for example, are some empirical
examples of group polarization, based
on research in over a dozen nations:
• After discussion, a group of moderate-

ly profeminist American women be-
comes more strongly profeminist. 

• After discussion, a group of French cit-
izens becomes more critical of the
United States and its intentions with
respect to economic aid. 

• After discussion, a group of whites pre-
disposed to show racial prejudice
offers more negative responses to the
question whether white racism is re-
sponsible for conditions faced by Afri-
can Americans in American cities. 

• After discussion, a group of whites pre-
disposed not to show racial prejudice
offers more positive responses to the
same question. 
We may con½dently predict, then, that

those moderately critical of an ongoing
war effort will, after discussion, sharply
oppose the war; that those who believe
that global warming is a serious problem
are likely, after discussion, to hold that
belief with considerable con½dence;

that people tending to believe in the
inferiority of a certain racial group will
become more entrenched in this belief
as a result of discussion; that those tend-
ing to condemn the United States will, as
a result of discussion, end up condemn-
ing the United States with even more
intensity.

Why does group polarization occur?
There are three main explanations. The
½rst is based on persuasive arguments. The
simple idea here is that people respond
to the arguments made by other people
–and that the ‘argument pool,’ in a
group with some initial disposition in
one direction, will inevitably be skewed
toward that disposition. Thus a group
whose members tend to think that Israel
is the real aggressor in the Mideast con-
flict will tend to hear many arguments to
that effect, and relatively few opposing
views. A group whose members tend to
oppose af½rmative action will hear a
large number of arguments in favor of
abolishing af½rmative action and com-
paratively fewer arguments for retaining
it. If people are listening, they will have a
stronger conviction, in the same direc-
tion from which they began, as a result
of deliberation. 

The second mechanism has to do with
social influence. The central idea here is
that people have a certain conception of
themselves and a corresponding sense of
how they would like to be perceived by
others. If you think of yourself as the
sort of person who favors gun control
more than most people do, you might
shift your position once you ½nd your-
self in a group that is very strongly in
favor of gun control. If you stay where
you were, you may seem less favorably
disposed toward gun control than most
group members, and, possibly ½nding
your distance from the others discon-
certing, you might shift more towards
the group. Or if you believe that you
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have a comparatively favorable attitude
toward current policies of the Bush ad-
ministration, discussion with a group
whose members are at least as favorable
as you might well push you in the direc-
tion of greater enthusiasm for it. Consid-
erable evidence supports the view that
social influences produce changes of this
kind.

The third explanation begins by not-
ing that people with extreme views tend
to have more con½dence that they are
right, and that as people gain con½dence
they become more extreme in their be-
liefs. If other people seem to share your
view, you are likely to become more con-
½dent that you are right. Hence it is pre-
dicted that if people learn that others
agree with them, they are likely to move
in a more extreme direction. In a variety
of experimental contexts, reported by
Robert Baron et al. in a 1996 article on
“Social Corroboration and Opinion Ex-
tremity,” people’s views have been
shown to become more extreme simply
because they have been informed of the
shared views of others.

In the context of punitive damage
awards by juries, an especially striking
phenomenon has been uncovered, one
with quite general implications. Those
arguing for higher awards seem to have
an automatic ‘rhetorical advantage’ over
those arguing for lower awards. The ef-
fect is so dramatic that the dollar awards
of any particular jury are likely to be sys-
tematically higher than the amount cho-
sen by the median juror before delibera-
tion–resulting in jury awards as high as
or higher than that of the highest individ-
ual juror in 27 percent of cases! 

It is easy to imagine other contexts in
which one or another side has an auto-
matic rhetorical advantage. Consider, as
possible examples, those arguing for
higher penalties for those convicted of
drug offenses, or those seeking to reduce

tax rates. When a rhetorical advantage is
involved, group deliberation will pro-
duce signi½cant shifts in individual judg-
ments.

Group polarization is inevitably at
work in feuds, ethnic and international
strife, and war. One of the characteristic
features of feuds is that members of
feuding groups tend to talk only to one
another, fueling and amplifying their
outrage and solidifying their impression
of the relevant events. It is not too much
of a leap to suggest that these effects are
sometimes present within ethnic and re-
ligious groups and nations, even if there
is a high degree of national heterogene-
ity. In America, sharp divergences be-
tween whites and African Americans, on
particular salient events or more gener-
ally, can be explained by reference to
group polarization. The same is true for
sharp divergences of viewpoints within
and across nations. Group polarization
occurs every day within Israel and
among the Palestinian Authority; it oc-
curs within the United States and among
those inclined to support, or at least not
to condemn, terrorist acts. A large part
of the perennial question ‘Why do they
hate us?’ lies not in ancient grievances
or individual consciences but in the so-
cial influences emphasized here. 

Of course the media play a large role,
simply by virtue of the arguments they
repeat. It follows that if certain people
are listening to stations that promote
only one point of view, or reading only
one set of opinions, extreme movements
are possible. As I have argued in my
book Republic.com, the phenomenon of
group polarization explains why a frag-
mented communications market may
create problems. The psychologist Patri-
cia Wallace explains in her The Psychology
of the Internet that a “plausible hypothe-
sis is that the Internet-like setting is
most likely to create a strong tendency



toward group polarization when the
members of the group feel some sense of
group identity.” If certain people are de-
liberating with many like-minded oth-
ers, views will not merely be reinforced,
but instead shifted to more extreme
points. This cannot be said to be bad by
itself– perhaps the increased extremism
is good–but it is certainly troublesome
if diverse social groups are led, through
predictable mechanisms, toward in-
creasingly opposing and ever more ex-
treme views. 

How does all this bear on the theory of
democracy? 

We might approach that question by
noting that the framers of the American
Constitution attempted to create a delib-
erative democracy, that is, a system that
combines accountability with a measure
of reflection and reason-giving. From
the standpoint of political deliberation,
the central problem is that widespread
error and social fragmentation are likely
to result when like-minded people insu-
lated from others move in extreme di-
rections simply because of limited argu-
ment pools and parochial influences.
Compare a system of one-party domina-
tion, which stifles dissent in part be-
cause it refuses to establish space for the
emergence of divergent positions; in this
way, it intensi½es polarization within the
party while also disabling external criti-
cism. What Irvin Janis some years ago
called ‘groupthink’ can be understood as
drawing attention to the ways in which
democratic institutions can be subject to
some of the same problems. 

How can this be prevented? One pos-
sibility is to maintain a system of consid-
erable diversity and checks and balances,
in which different deliberating groups,
subject to their own internal pressures,
might reach different conclusions and
ultimately correct one another’s errors.
In a remarkable book by an insider about

America’s victory in World War II (Ad-
ministrative Reflections from World War II,
by Luther Gulick), it is urged that demo-
cratic systems have a built-in advantage
during war over their nondemocratic
adversaries, simply because in demo-
cratic systems possible courses of action
are discussed by diverse people in ad-
vance, and errors are publicized as they
occur, making them more likely to be
corrected.

It follows that an obvious response to
the dangers of group polarization is to
ensure that members of deliberating
groups, whether small or large, will not
isolate themselves from competing
views. This point has implications for
freedom of association, bureaucratic
structure, and the architecture of the
Internet. Indeed, the framers of the Con-
stitution understood the system of bi-
cameralism as a check on the risk that
passions, in the form of group polariza-
tion, would lead to ill-considered deci-
sions from one or another house. It is
important to ensure that deliberation
occurs within a large and heterogeneous
public sphere, and to guard against a sit-
uation in which like-minded people are
walling themselves off from alternative
perspectives. 

But there is a dif½culty with this re-
sponse: a certain measure of isolation
will, in some cases, be crucial to the de-
velopment of ideas and approaches that
would not otherwise emerge and that
deserve a social hearing. Members of
low-status groups are often quiet within
heterogeneous bodies, and thus deliber-
ation in such bodies tends to be domi-
nated by high-status members. A good
democracy makes space for enclaves in
which otherwise silent people are will-
ing to speak and likely to be heard. 

Here, then, is a dilemma: any shift–in
technology, norms, or legal practice–
that increases the number of deliberat-
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ing enclaves will increase the diversity of
society’s aggregate ‘argument pool’
while also increasing the danger of ex-
tremism and instability, ultimately even
violence. 

No algorithm is available to solve the
resulting conundrums. 

But a simple lesson involves institu-
tional design. To the extent that limited
argument pools and social influences are
likely to produce unfortunate effects,
correctives can be introduced simply by
exposing group members, at one point
or another, to arguments to which they
are not antecedently inclined. The value
of deliberation, as a social phenomenon,
depends very much on social context–
on the nature of the process and the na-
ture of the participants. 

Here institutions are crucial. It is
desirable to create spaces for deliberat-
ing groups without insulating group
members from those who have opposing
views, and without insulating those out-
side the group from the views of those
within it.

In war, technological advances play a
signi½cant role. In World War II, that
role was much larger than ever before, as
scientists shared a great deal of the cred-
it for the Allied victory. During and after
that war, science had suf½cient prestige
to create a science-policy establishment
in Washington powerful enough to in-
crease federal dollars for research from
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